
It was the week before Christmas…
… and all was quiet in financial 

markets … until the central bankers 
started talking and investors reverted 
from the notion that interest rates 
will have to stay “higher for longer.”

US S&P composite PMIs rose for the third 
straight month to reach their highest 
level in 5 months at 51.0. Service sector 
increases propelled the growth, while 
manufacturers faced a further drop in 
new orders amid decreasing production. 
The manufacturing contraction was 
further emphasised by the contraction 
in the NY Empire manufacturing 
index which shrank to its lowest level 
in 4 months, falling to -14.5 against 
November’s 9.1 and at forecasts at 2.0. 

In the Eurozone, hourly labour costs 
surged 5.3% in Q3, up from Q2’s 4.5% 
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increase, with wages and salaries gaining 
5.3% while the non-wage component 
advanced 5.1%. Meanwhile, the UK 
S&P composite PMIs rose to 51.7 in 
December from 50.7 in November, 
surpassing the market consensus of 50.9.

Finally, Chinese industrial production 
advanced by 6.6%, ahead of forecasts 
at 5.6%, in what was the index’s 
fastest pace of growth since February 
2022, boosted by increases in 
mining, manufacturing, and utilities.

“When shall we three meet again? 
In thunder, lightning, or in rain?”
And right on que, we had 3 Fed speakers 
over the weekend! New York Fed 
President John Williams announced, “If 
we get the progress I’m hoping to see, it will 
be natural to cut rates. We’re focused on 
whether interest rates are in the right place. 
We aren’t really talking about rate cuts right 
now, but the base case is good, inflation 
is down. The view of the committee is a 
gradual removal of policy easing over the 
next 3 years (although) the market reaction 
has gone further than our predictions. It’s 
premature to be even thinking about March 
cuts. Right now, we’re seeing everything 
around QT and balance sheets working as 
intended. (We’re) not ready to say when 
balance sheet wind down stops.” Atlanta 
President Raphael Bostic suggested the 
Fed could begin reducing interest rates 

“sometime in the third quarter” and while 
Chicago Fed President Austin Goolsbee 
did not rule out the possibility of the 
Federal Reserve cutting rates in March, 

he does expect rates to be lower next year. 
He also stated, “It’s important to be aware 
that historically when the unemployment 
rate starts going up, it doesn’t just gradually 
drift up, it tends to go up rapidly.” 

On the other side of the pond, and 
without a reference to Macbeth, 
Bundesbank and ECB President Joachim 
Nagel confirmed that while, “The German 
inflation slowdown is good news, it’s too 
early to consider ECB rate cuts.”

The final ‘week ahead’ of 2023!
On the last ‘working’ week of 2023, the 
main focus will be on US wages and 
expenditure with personal income and 
the PCE price index, alongside the final 
reading of Q3 GDP growth, CB consumer 
confidence, and durable goods orders. 
Next up will be the BoJ final central 
bank meeting of 2023, followed by their 
inflation and foreign trade updates, the 
UK will provide their latest inflation and 
retail sales reports, while the focus in 
Germany will be on the latest Ifo Business 
Climate Index, GFK consumer confidence, 
and producer inflation figures. We also 
have the minutes from the RBA’s latest 
meeting, Australian credit data, and the 
New Zealand trade balance.
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